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SERVICE SCHEDULE 

Friday Night – 6:15pm 

Saturday Morning – 9:30am 

 

 
WHAT IS GEMILUT HASADIM? 

 
Gemilut Hasadim means “bestowing 
kindness”. In Judaism, an attribute of G-d is 
said to be imitated by those who show 
personal kindness towards others.  
 
The Gemilut Hasadim Committee at MJCBY 
is here to help support you and your family 
during times of need. Whether experiencing 
an illness, recovering from surgery, or having 
lost a loved one, we are here to help make 
difficult times a little easier.  
 
We are able to cook and deliver meals, 
provide support during shiva, or help 
connect you with other resources. If you or a 
fellow congregant could benefit from our 
services, please contact Debbie Goldstein.  
If you would like to be added to the list of 
those available to help when needs arise, 
please contact Debbie as well. 

 
debbiegoldstein24@yahoo.com 

973-713-3869 

Join us online for Havdalah at the end 
of Shabbat every week! Havdalah 

times listed in weekly e-blast. 

ZOOM 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6576297611 

Meeting ID: 657 629 7611 

Passcode: MJCBY 

LIVESTREAM 

https://www.mjcby.org/service-

livestream 

 

MJCBY CLERGY & STAFF 
CLERGY 
We welcome Rabbi Adam Gillman to our community!!! 
Cantor Shana Onigman 
STAFF 
Rockey Cornell, Office Administrator 
Michael Roberts, Controller 
Fern Spitzer, Interim Shalom Yeladim Director 
Miriam Loew, Education and Program Director/Youth Advisor 
Flo Sager, Religious School Administrator 
Isaiah Ward & Marco Tello, Custodians 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
Jason Navarino, President 
Marci Charm, 1st Vice President 
Alexis McGrath, 2nd Vice President 
Doug Goldstein, Treasurer 
Rita Gotfried, Secretary 
Rebecca Wanatick & Amy Weinstock, Immediate Past Presidents 
Ira Hammer & Fern Spitzer, Advisors 

ARMS OF THE SYNAGOGUE & COMMITTEE CHAIRS 
Adult Education – Peppi Glass & David Ganz 
Board of Education – Marci Charm 
Development – Irv Cohen & Sara Forman 
Facilities – Fern Spitzer 
Gemilut Hasadim – Debbie Goldstein 
History – Lewis Stone 
Jewish Young Community – Asher Weinstein & Nathan Vaisbort 
Membership - Rebecca Wanatick 
Personnel – Rita Gotfried 
Ritual - Howard Baum, Ira Hammer & Paul Green 
Security – Alexis McGrath 
Shalom Yeladim – Fern Spitzer 
Social Action - Louis Bodian & Howard Buxbaum 
Technology – Paul Green, Mark Levine, and Amy Weinstock 

MEN’S CLUB 
Mark Levine (917) 439-8366 

SISTERHOOD 
Dorothy Cohen (973) 361-4338 
Heidi Schleifer-Fleischman (973) 615-5181 

SISTERHOOD JUDAICA GIFT SHOP 
Sharon Barkauskas (201) 874-8744, Vivian Laska (973) 984-8178, Kim 
Synalovski (973) 714-7636, Janet Appelbaum (973) 886-0702 & Ivy Rubin (973) 
781-0844 

SISTERHOOD KIDDUSH COMMITTEE 
Dorothy Cohen (973) 361-4338 

SISTERHOOD TORAH FUND 
Linda Rosenbaum (973) 895-2390 

NEWSLETTER 
Paula Czeisler & Rockey Cornell, Editors & Designers 
Fran Loewensteiner, Copy Editor 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6576297611
https://www.mjcby.org/service-livestream
https://www.mjcby.org/service-livestream
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FROM THE RABBI’S DESK 
Tisha B’Av & Tu B’Av 
Rabbi Adam Gillman 
Dear MJCBY community,  
 
I am filled with gratitude and appreciation for beginning my role as the rabbi at MJCBY. My 
fiancée Leah and I have been blown away by the warm welcome we've received! We're just 
beginning to see why you call Morristown and MJCBY home. We look forward to getting to 
know you in the coming weeks and months.  

 
We find ourselves in the joy of summertime, and yet we are in the middle of a period of mourning known as The Three 
Weeks. In Hebrew, this time is called "Bein Hametzarim" - בין המצרים or "within the straits" or "narrow places," which is 
taken from Eicha (The Book of Lamentations), which we read on Tisha B'Av - the 9th of Av.  
 
Lamentations 1:3 
Judah has gone into exile 
Because of misery and harsh oppression; 
When she settled among the nations, 
She found no rest; 
All her pursuers overtook her in the narrow places. 
 
The period begins with the fast of the 17th of Tammuz, to which tradition ascribes several catastrophes, most notably the 
breaching of the walls of Yerushalayim by the Romans and the incident of the golden calf at the foot of Mount Sinai. The 
period culminates with the most somber day of the Jewish year, Tisha B'Av - the 9th of Av, which marks when both temples 
were destroyed, the first at the hands of the Babylonians in 586 B.C. and the second by the Romans in 70. The second 
destruction was a national calamity that ended Jewish sovereignty in ancient Israel and began our existence outside of 
the holy land in galut (exile).  
 
As a day of intense mourning, we take on practices that mirror that of Yom Kippur. We fast, refrain from washing, having 
sexual relations, using perfume, and wearing leather. During this period, we also recall the horrors we've endured as a 
people across history, including the Inquisition and the Shoah. In contemporary times the themes of the climate crisis and 
the many divisions and forms of hatred are present in our current climate both locally and globally.  
 
To say this period is a heavy one would be a grave understatement, yet just a week later, on the 15th of Av, comes Tu 
B'Av, the holiday of love. Tu B'Av contrasts the doom and gloom of mourning with connection, celebration, and care. 
Michael Strassfeld, a contemporary Rabbi and author, notes that Tu B'Av comes seven days after Tisha B'Av; it serves as a 
symbolic ending of the shiv'ah - the seven days of mourning for the dead. I am reminded of the words of The Rev. Dr. 
Martin Luther King Jr., who taught that "darkness cannot drive out darkness; only light can do that. Hate cannot drive out 
hate; only love can do that". May love guide us as we mourn past and present events. And let us hold space for the aish 
tamid, a continuous and ever-lasting fire that lights our path into celebration and the new year of 5784.  
 
Warmly,  
Rabbi Adam Gillman  

  
Our clergy is here for you.  Please let us know when you need us or when you want to share your good 
news: a new baby, a marriage, or other simcha. We want to know, but you have to tell us.  Please call the 
office at (973) 538-9292 or email office@mjcby.org. When you have experienced the death of a loved one, 
please contact Rabbi Gillman at (973) 538-9292 before you make any plans. He will be the most helpful in 
making these preparations in a proper Jewish manner. 
 

mailto:office@mjcby.org
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CANTOR’S NOTES

Tu B’Av – The Obscure Holiday of Love 
Cantor Shana 

It is a common stereotype that Jews love to kvetch and complain, but in contrast I 
must point out that we also love to celebrate, evidenced by the large number of 
holidays in our calendar, possibly too many for many of us to keep track of or 
remember.   
 

The most well-known modern dichotomy representing a sad day followed by a celebratory one is Yom 
HaZikaron -- Israel's day of remembrance of fallen soldiers and victims of terrorism -- followed immediately by 
Yom Ha'Atzma'ut, Israel's Independence Day. An even more ancient take on this switch from sad to happy 
takes place in the summer month of Av, when we swing from the sad day of Tisha B'Av to the lesser known 
but joyous date of Tu B'Av.  
 
Tisha B'Av is the 9th day of the month of Av, in which we mourn the destruction of the Jerusalem Temple and 
the brutal massacre of the Jews living there at the time by the Babylonians in 586 BCE and by the Romans in 
70 CE by fasting for 24 hours and chanting the book of Eikha, Lamentations.  
 
Tu B'Av, six days later on the 15th day of Av -- the full moon of that month -- is "one of the most joyous days of 
the Jewish year", according to our luah, the guide to the yearly Torah readings, holiday observances, and 
customs by Rabbi Miles B. Cohen. He describes that during the 2nd Temple in Jerusalem, "the 15th of Av 
marked the beginning of the grape harvest, in which the daughters of Israel would dress in white and go out to 
the vineyards to dance. Young unmarried men would follow after them in the hope of finding a bride." This 
ancient version of JDate is described briefly in the Mishna at the end of tractate Ta'anit, which describes fast 
days in the Jewish calendar. https://www.sefaria.org/Mishnah_Ta'anit.4.8?lang=bi 
 
Tu B'Av sounds like it could be a parallel to Valentine's Day. Why is it so unknown?  My theory is that unlike 
just about every other Jewish holiday, there are no special foods, no texts, no songs, nor prayers, and no 
rituals that are continued today. The one way that the day is marked, according to our luah, is that 
the Tahanun prayer -- a text of repentance asking for forgiveness recited as part of the regular daily service 
somewhat reminiscent of Yom Kippur, is skipped that day.  
 
We haven't sent our unmarried young people out into the vineyards dressed in white to dance and meet up 
on Tu B'Av for the past two thousand years, though that does sound like fun. Maybe the practice should be 
restarted! 
 
 

Cantor Shana Onigman 

 

    

https://www.sefaria.org/Mishnah_Ta'anit.4.8?lang=bi
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UPCOMING EVENTS 
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

Community 
Jason Navarino

Attendance has been up at Shabbat services in recent weeks.  And I’m not just talking about Shabbat in 
the Park, when we get good attendance from all the generations comprising our congregation.  Rather, 
at Friday night and Saturday morning services in our building over the past two months, there have 
been more people, more energy, and more buzz at the Friday dinners and Saturday kiddushes 
following services.  As I enter my second year as President of MJCBY, I’d love to think this is because of 
me.  Of course, it’s not.  Rather, it is because we find ourselves at a unique moment in MJCBY’s almost 

125-year history, and people want to witness it firsthand.  The 35-year tenure of a rabbi has come to an end, and a new rabbi – 
representing a new generation of the Jewish people in America – has taken the helm. 
 
This unique moment follows a unique period of time for us.  The COVID pandemic, with the social isolation and rise of online services 
it entailed, interrupted our normal habits and intergenerational traditions.  This, combined with the growing presence of Chabad and 
rent-a-rabbis, not surprisingly leads many people to wonder: why bother belonging to a synagogue? 
 
As your President, I would love to stress to everyone that maintaining our historic building and retaining our wonderful clergy and 
staff cost a lot of money.  Just paying for tickets and meals several times a year doesn’t come close to covering our expenses. 
 
But why is it important to keep us going?  Because, whether we know it or not, we all need a community around us that shares our 
values.  Friendly folks to be there for us in good times and bad.  Teachers to instill in our children a Judaism consistent with our 
values – one filled with respect for the past and for Jewish law and teachings, but that at the same time accepts modernity, honors 
gender equality, and focuses on making the world a better place, not just for Jews. 
 
Several months ago, the MJCBY Board of Directors, on the overwhelming recommendation of its Search Committee, chose Rabbi 
Adam Gillman to lead this holy community.  His energy and fresh ideas, we concluded, would not only resonate well with our current 
membership, but also help us reach out to new residents in the area.  This includes young families that may want the Judaism we’re 
offering but don’t automatically feel the need to join a shul in the way their parents and grandparents did.  As we now welcome 
Rabbi Gillman and his fiancée Leah to Morristown, we should all keep this in mind: if he is successful as a rabbi, then we will be 
successful as a community. 
 
Of course, change is hard, especially generational change.  Different generations approach Judaism and what it means to be a Jew, 
and where the synagogue fits into their lives, in different ways.  Different generations also approach the State of Israel differently.  
Older generations remember a time when the State of Israel was new, its survival uncertain, and memories of the Holocaust were all 
too fresh.  Younger generations may find less reason to doubt Israel’s continued existence, but more reason to be worried about its 
place in the world, particularly considering the continuing conflict between Israelis and Palestinians, and the escalating conflict 
between the various factions in the Knesset.  But despite these differences, a rabbi – our rabbi – must be able to connect with all the 
generations that make up our community, embrace the diversity of opinions we hold, and educate and support all of us. 
 
I can go on about how confident the Search Committee and Board members, myself included, are with Rabbi Gillman’s abilities in 
this regard, including on matters relating to Israel.  But congregants need not rely on proxies to feel connected to their new rabbi.  
Rather, every congregant should reach out and get to know him directly.  And he’s made doing so very easy.  He has an easy email 
address to remember: rabbi@mjcby.org.  And he has a Calendly page available, through which you can book an appointment to 
meet with him: https://calendly.com/rabbigillman.  Or just come to services and speak with him beforehand or afterwards, as many 
have in recent weeks. 
 
As we enter a new fiscal year for MJCBY and get ready to start a new Hebrew year, I encourage all of you to remember what makes 
this community so important and so special, and to think about how we can improve this community, and what each of you can do 
to help make it better.  And I ask that you stick with us through this period of transition and help make it a time of positive 
transformation – for the synagogue, for our community, and for each and every one of us. 
 

mailto:rabbi@mjcby.org
https://calendly.com/rabbigillman
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DEVELOPMENT 
 
Thank you so much for your ongoing support of MJCBY! Without your financial support, we could not have 
achieved as much as we have. Today, we call on you to help strengthen our community by making a 
commitment to support our Education Endowment Fund. Thanks to an incredibly generous fellow congregant, 
every dollar you contribute will be matched, up to $25,000. Even more important to this effort, we are aiming 
to reach 100% participation from our congregation.  No contribution is too small, and all donations are greatly 
appreciated. 
 
On many fronts, the last few years have been challenging.  Our dues cover only a portion of the synagogue’s 
operating budget. The Education Fund directly benefits the religious school’s comprehensive programming 
that sets MJCBY apart from all other synagogues in our area.  

As your lay leadership, we are working hard to chart the best path forward for our community, which has 
changed significantly over the last three years. We have begun to develop a comprehensive strategic plan. We 
need to help our new rabbi be successful. We have entered a new era that requires a significantly greater 
focus and costs to address the critical issues facing our physical structure and our community’s needs. This is 
in addition to the regular cost of our programming and staff.  

Our board of directors understands that there is a limit to how many fundraising requests our members are 
prepared to consider. Given the future promises as MJCBY welcomes a new rabbi, works to repair our physical 
structure, and continues the legacy of excellent programming, we hope you will consider matching your 
previous contribution to the Kol Nidre fund, and supporting that effort with at least an $18 contribution today. 
Like the Education Fund, we aim to start the next fiscal year with 100% participation from our congregation for 
both efforts. 

We are always available to speak or to answer questions if you would like more information. Please do not 
hesitate to call upon us anytime. Our contact information appears below.  

Thank you again for your consideration, your past support, and your future commitment and involvement. 

B’shalom, 
 

Irv Cohen & Sara Forman 

Development Committee Chairs 
 
To satisfy a pledge or otherwise make a donation, please click here: Donation Page. Next to "Type," scroll 
down to choose the fund you would like to donate to. Of course, you also can send a check made payable to 
MJCBY. 

 
 
 

https://morristownjewishcenter.shulcloud.com/payment.php
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LIFELONG LEARNING 

USY Better Together, Shabbat in the Park, and 
Scream Truck 
Miriam Loew, Director 
 

Our Better Together Students and our friends at Lester Senior Living gathered to 
mark the end of a wonderful year of intergenerational programming. A bus of Lester 
residents and staff joined us at MJCBY for Shabbat dinner with our families. We sang, 
we ate, and we celebrated the gifts of Shabbat and friendship! We are already 

planning next year's schedule of events. This program consists of 8 monthly meetings and is open to students 
in middle school and high school. Please email Miriam miriam@mjcby.org for more information.  
 

  

   

   

mailto:miriam@mjcby.org
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Our two Shabbat's in the Park in June and July were a great success! Don't miss the next two on August 11th 
and September 1st! 
 
We had so much fun with the Scream Truck on July 25th! We enjoyed ice cream, games, community, and 
learned about Jewish camp options! Many thanks to One Happy Camper NJ for sponsoring this fun event.  
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JEWISH YOUNG COMMUNITY (JYC) 
 

Jewish Young Community celebrates 1-year anniversary! 
Asher Weinstein aweinstein68@gmail.com &  
Nathan Vaisbort jycnewjersey@gmail.com 
Co-Chairs 
 
The Jewish Young Community (JYC), a young adult organization at the Morristown Jewish Center Beit Yisrael 
(MJCBY), celebrated its one-year anniversary on Monday, June 5th. JYC members gathered at MJCBY for a fun-

filled evening of food, songs, and games in honor of this significant 
milestone. 
 

Over the past year, with funding by the organization OneTable, JYC has 
grown considerably. Each month at least 30 young adults come to 
MJCBY for Shabbat services and dinner which is graciously prepared by 
Cantor Shana Onigman with the help of volunteers. 
 
Looking forward, there are plans to expand JYC by reaching out to other 
synagogues and hosting more events. JYC is also in the process of 
creating a website to increase its publicity. 

 

Founded by Nathan Vaisbort and Asher Weinstein, JYC provides New Jersey Jewish young professionals and 
graduates with the opportunity to connect with each other. Along with Shabbat, JYC has organized hikes, 
trivia, and wine tasting events. Recently, the organization had its first Shabbat at Congregation Agudath Israel 
in Caldwell for almost 60 people!  
 
More information can be found on the Facebook Group as well as the Meetup Group at “Jewish Young 
Community (JYC) New Jersey”. New members are always welcome. 
 
If you have any questions, feel free to contact JYC at jycnewjersey@gmail.com or (862) 217-4942.  
 
Partner in building the future of local young adult Jewish life. All donations are tax-deductible and will enable 
us to continue serving the Jewish Young Community! 
 
Want to contribute?  You can help pay for dinner by selecting “Cantor’s Shabbat Dinners” or donate to the 
group at "Jewish Young Community (JYC)" under "Payment Details" here: 
https://morristownjewishcenter.shulcloud.com/payment.php 
 

Upcoming Event: JYC Free Friday Night Shabbat Dinner at Freedom Park in Randolph 

Aug 11, 2023 - Services at 6:15pm followed by barbecue Shabbat dinner 
 
How to register: Please only register for yourself! We need accurate food allergy and contact information for 

each guest in case of emergency. Registration through OneTable is required to 
attend: https://dinners.onetable.org/events/c5ffa2b8-3d1d-4fbc-a147-51258e1281af 

COME MEET MJCBY’S NEW RABBI, ADAM GILLMAN!!! 

mailto:aweinstein68@gmail.com
mailto:jycnewjersey@gmail.com
https://morristownjewishcenter.shulcloud.com/payment.php
https://dinners.onetable.org/events/c5ffa2b8-3d1d-4fbc-a147-51258e1281af
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SHALOM YELADIM -  
THE JUDY GERSTEIN EARLY LEARNING CENTER 
 
Register for 2023-2024 if you haven’t done so already! 
Fern Spitzer, Interim Director 
 

Our Summer Fun is in full swing! The children have been enjoying all the outdoor activities as well as the 
learning that takes place week by week. They have been learning all about bugs and insects, sharks, the ocean, 
dinosaurs, space and more. Our outdoor activities include water tables, bubbles, sandbox, playground, 
sprinklers, and splash pad, which is their favorite! Summer fun is a very relaxing time, and it is wonderful to 
see the friendships that form between the little ones. We have a couple of new children that adjusted 
beautifully and are having a great time meeting new friends.  
 
In the blink of an eye we will be back in school. Registration for the 2023-24 year is open. Word of mouth is 
our best advertisement. Please spread the word with your friends and neighbors and have them come visit our 
very special preschool.  
 
Our “Mommy and Me” program will continue in the fall.  
 
For more information or to schedule a tour, please contact Fern Spitzer at (973)723-8804. 
 
Have a wonderful rest of the summer! 
 

The Shalom Yeladim staff 
 

 

 
 

AUGUST CALENDAR 
 

8/21-30     BRIDGES 

8/31     FIRST DAY FOR TEACHERS 

 

We are looking for teacher 
assistants for September! 

If you are dynamic, loving and 
nurturing come join our 

wonderful staff 
 

Please 
email michelle@mjcby.org if 
you are interested in learning 

more about the different 
positions available 

mailto:michelle@mjcby.org
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RELIGIOUS SCHOOL 
 

Gearing up for a new Religious School year! 
Miriam Loew, Director 
 
We hope all our students and families are having a wonderful summer! It was nice to 

see some of you at Shabbat in the Park and for ice cream. If we haven't seen you over 

the summer - we miss you! There are some exciting plans underway for our school 

year, and we cannot wait to tell 

you all about it when we see you 

in September. Mark your 

calendars for our first day of Religious School on 

September 10th. We will start the year off with a delicious 

pancake breakfast and a fun surprise.  

 

Can't wait to see you soon!  

 

Miriam Loew & the RS Morahs 

 
 
 
 

 July 29th – Bar Mitzvah of Zachary Jacob Harter 
 
Jen and Adam Harter invite the congregation to share their joy as their son Zachary 
Jacob Harter is called to the Torah as a Bar Mitzvah on July 29, 2023. 
 
Zachary will be an 8th grade student at Unity Charter School in Morristown, where 
he is on the Honor Roll and a member of the National Junior Honor Society. He 
enjoys playing sports with his friends during recess and after school. Last year he 
played on the school volleyball team and ran on the cross country and track teams. 
 
Zachary plays goalie and defense for the Steel United soccer club in Basking Ridge. 
When he is not playing sports, he enjoys reading, playing Minecraft and other video 
games, and hanging out with his family, especially his cat Lily.  
 
Zachary has been attending synagogue his whole life. He attended preschool at 

Temple B’nai Or in Morristown, and has been going to Hebrew School at Adath Shalom in Morris Plans 
and MJCBY since kindergarten. He read Torah at his older brother Benjamin’s bar mitzvah when he was ten. 
 
Zachary has chosen to be a vegetarian because of his love for animals. He also wants to protect the rights of all 
people to live and express themselves freely no matter their religion, gender, race, or culture. 
 
We want to thank Cantor Shana, Rabbi Gillman, Rabbi Nesson, Miriam Loew, and the staff at MJCBY for all the 
help and support they have given Zachary and us over the past few years. We are happy to be part of the 
MJCBY community. 

 

SEPTEMBER RELIGIOUS SCHOOL CLASSES 
Sundays: 

10 Class - Opening Day Pancake Breakfast 
17 No Class - RS Jr Congregation 9:30 AM 

24 No Class - Special RS Kol Nidrei 4:30 PM 
 

Wednesdays: 
13 Classes     20 Classes     27 Classes 
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SISTERHOOD NEWS & EVENTS 
 
GIFT SHOP 

The Sisterhood Judaica Gift Shop is available by appointment during the summer months when religious 
school is not in session. To make a shopping appointment, contact the gift shop ladies at giftshop@mjcby.org. 
You may review our various merchandise catalogs that are posted on the MJCBY website under Sisterhood or 
by selecting the Sisterhood Judaica Shop link on the Support tab on the home page. Support Your Sisterhood-
Support Your Shul! 

 
KIDDUSH COMMITTEE 

The Kiddush Committee needs your help to prepare the kiddush luncheon each week. Please contact Dorothy 
Cohen (dorothy_irvingcohen@msn.com) for more information.  
 

BECOME A KIDDUSH SPONSOR  
Share a special occasion with us by becoming a KIDDUSH SPONSOR. You and your honoree will be announced 
and thanked by the Rabbi from the Bimah.  To be a kiddush sponsor contact Dorothy Cohen for an updated 
menu.   

To donate, send your check made out to: MJCBY Kiddush, Attn: Kiddush Fund, 177 Speedwell Ave, 
Morristown, NJ 07960.  Please include the occasion and your honoree!  Questions?  Email 
Dorothy_irvingcohen@msn.com 
 

IT’S TIME TO JOIN SISTERHOOD FOR 2023-2024 YEAR 
If you have not joined the Sisterhood yet, we'd like to encourage you to do so.  Your membership donation 
supports our Synagogue and the Women's League for Conservative Judaism and provides us with the 
opportunity to offer educational and fun community building events. 

  

 
 

mailto:giftshop@mjcby.org
mailto:dorothy_irvingcohen@msn.com
mailto:Dorothy_irvingcohen@msn.com
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For more information, contact Linda Rosenbaum 
 

Text or call: 973-214-0704 
 

Send checks to: 4 Ascot Lane, Morristown, NJ 07960 
 

Torah Fund Cards are also available in the Gift Shop! 
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GIFT SHOP NEWS 
Summer Hours:  

During the week by Appointment Only: 
          
         *Email the shop at:  giftshop@mjcby.org  
           Or Call:                   
                Sharon Barkauskas         201-874-8744 
                            Janet Appelbaum      973-886-0702 
                            Vivian Laska                     973-984-8178 
                 Ivy Rubin       973-781-0844 
                 Kim Synalovski      973-714-7636 
 
You can view our holiday and general Judaica merchandise catalogs on the MJCBY website under Sisterhood 

or under Support on the home page. 
 

Get Your Tallit & Tefillin in the Sisterhood Judaica Gift Shop! 

 

Tefillin 
 

We can special order Tefillin for you and/or your children.  There are several quality levels of Tefillin which can 
be ordered and received at the Gift Shop in just a few days. We also carry Tefillin bags and a large selection of 

Men and Women’s Tallit. 
For further information, please email or call: giftshop@mjcby.org 

or Sharon Barkauskas 973-285-1877 or 201-874-8744 
 

Also, Rosh Hashanah will be here before you know it! Shofars for kids of all ages! Did you know? 
The very first reference to the shofar is in Genesis when Abraham was about to sacrifice his beloved son Isaac. 

As an angel stops Abraham, we are told that a ram gets caught as his horn is tangled up in a thicket. The 
animal gets substituted for Isaac. Hence, we are taught that the shofar represents continuity and a hopeful 

future. 
A long and loud shofar blast marks the end of the fast day of Yom Kippur. While the blower must first take a 
big breath, the shofar only sounds when the air blows out. This is a symbol for Rosh Hashanah: we must turn 

inward to fix ourselves so we can then burst out and contribute to the world. 

 
Your Sisterhood Judaica Gift Shop carries a large selection of shofarim of all sizes, shapes - Ram Horns, 
Yemenite, and Oryx, and even plastic ones for small children! 
 

 
 
 
 
We also have shofar carry bags and display stands. To make an appointment prior to Religious School start-up 
in September, contact the shop at: giftShop@mjcby.org 

 

 

  

 

Thank you for supporting your Sisterhood Judaica Gift Shop 
Support your Sisterhood….Support your Shul 

 

mailto:giftshop@mjcby.org
mailto:giftshop@mjcby.org
mailto:giftShop@mjcby.org
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Wednesday, July 19th our Sisterhood Board had a very 
nice time at our Ice Cream Social to welcome new 
members since Covid.  We met at the South Street 
Creamery where we got to know each other and 
discussed all the wonderful Sisterhood programming that 
we’ve already set up for 2023/2024…with more to come!  
Our Book Club will resume in the fall, and you can always 
come shop in our gift shop!  We are gearing up for 
another great year! 
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MEN’S CLUB 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
SOCIAL ACTION 
 
WANT TO FEEL GOOD ABOUT YOURSELF WHILE HELPING OTHERS? 
Volunteer opportunities are available.   
Please contact Lou Bodian @ LouB48@gmail.com or Howard Buxbaum at HowardBuxbaum@gmail.com 
Do a Mitzvah by assisting others in our community. 

If your wife is a Sisterhood Member, then you should be a Men’s Club Member!  All men welcome!  We need ALL of your support! 

Men’s Club Book Club 
All start at 7:30pm. Questions?  

Howard Buxbaum at 
howardbuxbaum@gmail.com 

 
WILL RESUME IN THE FALL 

mailto:LouB48@gmail.com
mailto:HowardBuxbaum@gmail.com
mailto:howardbuxbaum@gmail.com
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ADULT ED 
 

Please look in your weekly e-blasts for the Adult Ed survey about future programming.  Among the questions 
that will be asked are what topics are of interest to YOU and whom would YOU like to have Adult Education 

bring in as a speaker.  The survey will not take long to complete, and your answers are extremely 
IMPORTANT!  So please respond upon receipt. 

 

GOOD & WELFARE 
 

MAZEL TOV TO: 
 Stu & Joane Fox on the birth of their grandson Henry Francis Fox, and to the proud parents  

Dan & Sandy Fox 

 Sue & Michael Press on the birth of their first grandchild, a girl named Alexandra Press Spaet,  

born to daughter Jennifer and her husband Peter Spaet. 

 Ellie Schreiber on the celebration of her Bat Mitzvah, and to her parents Beth & Joel 

 Zach Harter on the celebration of his Bar Mitzvah, and to his parents Jen & Adam 

 Zachary Diringer for being selected as Valedictorian for Morristown High School’s Class of 2023 

 Asher Weinstein & Stephanie Fleischer on their engagement 

 Ira and Mindy Cohen on the aufruf and marriage of their son Alexander Cohen to Rebecca Weizman 

 David Berman on the celebration of the aufruf of niece Elizabeth Berman & Jonathan Zeller 

 Arlyn Rayfield and family on the marriage of her daughter Breena 

 Howard & Ellen Baum on the marriage of their son Eric to Randi Olan 

 Amy and Jay Soled on the marriage of their son Derek 

 Eliane Pandy on her first Aliyah as a member of the Jewish faith 

 

CONDOLENCES TO: 
 Our former member Frances Rich, on the passing of her beloved husband, our former member Alan 

Rich, and to their children Charles & Philip and grandchildren Zachary, Abigail & Ethen 

 Melissa & Rich Weiner and family on the passing of Melissa’s beloved father, Jay Gettinger 

 Shari Berman, one of our beloved SY teachers, her husband Greg, and their children Dani, Jordan, and 

Jared along with her entire family on the death of her sister-in-law Michelle Reiss. 

 

REFUAH SHLEMA TO: 
Flo & Joe Sager, Diane Rothstein, Meryl Balaban, Erica Navarino, Debbie Brody, Cookie & Morton 
Wertheimer, Lisa Pollak, Joan Cohen, Steve Neibart, Sharon Kellman, Joyce Litchman, Jeff Czeisler, Sue 
Jacobowitz, Ron Saltzman, Rabbi David Nesson, Joel & Ginger Beecher, Linda Rosenbaum, Richard Rubenstein, 
Tom Schofield, & Meredith Lahn 
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PROCLAMATION FOR RAY CHIMOFF AT THE MAY MEETING 
WHEREAS, Ray Chimoff was an active member of the MJCBY Board of 
Directors for more than 35 years, always guiding members of the 
Board, young and old, with his wise counsel; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ray became a member of MJCBY 65 years ago when he 
married Eleanor Kantrowitz; and 
 
WHEREAS, all three of Ray’s sons celebrated their Bar Mitzvahs at 
MJCBY, having attended the synagogue’s Religious School; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ray’s involvement in synagogue activities included – but 
is certainly not limited to – the following: 

 
1. Worked Bingo on Sunday evenings which brought in roughly 50K yearly 
2. Worked to bring in a professional fundraiser to help increase the Center’s revenue 
3. Served on the renovation committee, which beautified the interior and the exterior of the building, 

and with his sons joined other members of the congregation to plant bushes, shrubs, and other lovely 
plants. 

4. Served on a Rabbi search committee, hosting the visiting Rabbis for Shabbat and Holiday meals 
5. When the board thought that perhaps the congregation should possibly sell 177 Speedwell Avenue, it 

was Ray who formed a committee and went looking for new property.   
6. Participated in the formation of the Cutler Street Synagogue 
7. Co-chaired the 100th anniversary celebration with Elli and Peppi Glass 
8. Worked on the celebration of the Minyonnaires anniversary. 
9. Served as Vice President and then as President for a total of 4 years. 
10. When Herman Frigand retired from giving out the honors on Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur, Ray 

stepped right up and took over that job until Robert Berns took it over for him. 
; and 
 
WHEREAS, on the occasion of Ray’s 90th birthday on May 10th, 2023, it is fitting for the Board of Directors of 
MJCBY to take a moment to celebrate Ray’s life and accomplishments, and his contributions to our beloved 
synagogue over so many years; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors of the Morristown Jewish Center Beit Yisrael does hereby extend to Ray 
Chimoff its heartfelt thanks and sincere appreciation for many years of dedicated service; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, that a suitable copy of this resolution be presented to Ray Chimoff at the earliest convenience.  
 

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS! 

Jodi Fayerman 
Ben & Tamar Spitzer and family 
Asher Weinstein & Stephanie Fleischer 
Alexandra Milan & Kyle Rosenberg 

Ray Chimoff and Lew Stone with the proclamation 
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OUR LETTER & DONATION TO CHURCH OF THE REDEEMER 
June 8th, 2023 
 
Church of the Redeemer 
Attn: Rev. Cynthia Black, Rector 
36 South Street 
Morristown, NJ 07960 
 
Dear Reverend Black: 
 
I was horrified to learn of the recent act of vandalism affecting the sign in front of your church on South 
Street.  I am thankful that the perpetrator has turned himself in, and that local law enforcement - on whom 
we greatly depend at the Morristown Jewish Center Beit Yisrael (MJCBY) - does not tolerate such acts of 
hatred. 
 
We at MJCBY are your neighbors in Morristown, and we take seriously G-d's commandment to love your 
neighbor as yourself.  Accordingly, our Board of Directors has authorized and directed me to send you this 
letter, along with the enclosed check in the amount of $180 (10 times 18, which is the numerical expression of 
the Hebrew word chai, meaning "life"), to support the repair of your damaged sign. 
 
We recently celebrated a Pride Shabbat at MJCBY, which drew an amazing turnout of LGBTQ individuals and 
their families, along with their friends and allies.  We stand united with you in your desire to spread a message 
of love and acceptance in our community. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jason Navarino 
President 
Morristown Jewish Center Beit Yisrael 
 
 

 
 
DIVERSITY DAY 

 
July 9th Diversity Day celebrating various cultures and religions 
was a huge success!  From left to right in this picture in front of 
MJCBY’s table are Peppi Glass, Susan and John Salsberg,  
Jacob and Jason Navarino. 
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CONTRIBUTIONS (May 23rd to July 20th) 
Alex Csillag Memorial Fund 

 Charles & Susan Joseph in memory of 
Beatrice Joseph 

 
Building Renovation Fund 

 Jonathan Alper to thank the Rabbi for first 
visit to MJCBY 

 Sol & Meri Barer in memory of Isaac & 
Chaya Barer 

 Ralph & Eileen Goldberg in memory of Sol 
Smith 

 William & Julie Lupatkin in memory of 
Bertha Lupatkin 

 Bea Mintz in memory of George Mintz 
 
Cantor's Discretionary Fund 

 Jonathan Alper to thank the Cantor for 
first visit to MJCBY 

 Marcy Needle 

 Joel & Beth Schreiber in honor of their 
daughter Claire Ellie Schreiber’s Bat 
Mitzvah 

 Susan Wallenstein in honor of the 
Shavuot Dinner Program 

 
Cantor's Shabbat Dinner Fund 

 Jack & Robin Benvent in honor of Cantor 
Shana Onigman 

 Peter & Nina Blank in memory of Alan 
Rich, husband of Francee & brother-in-law 
of  
Dr. Martin & Joan Cohen 

 Joel & Beth Schreiber in honor of their 
daughter Claire Ellie Schreiber’s Bat 
Mitzvah 

 Susan Wallenstein 
 

Chametz Fund 

 Walter Lewis & Christel Bauer 
 

Education Endowment Fund 

 Janet Appelbaum 

 Andrew & Rosanne Auslander 

 Barbara Bloom 

 Irv & Dorothy Cohen 

 Edward Fleischman & Heidi Schleifer-
Fleischman in honor of Jonah Chirnomas’ 
Bar Mitzvah 

 Rebecca Gold 

 Norman & Babette Kornbleuth 

 Larry & Linda Kornreich 

 Alan & Joyce Levenson in memory of 
Mary Levenson 

 Bruce & Leslie Levy in honor of Amy & Jay 
Soled’s son Derek’s marriage 

 Peter & Marsha Lewin 

 Walter Lewis & Christel Bauer in honor of 
Rabbi Nesson’s retirement 

 William & Julie Lupatkin in memory of 
Alan Rich, husband of Francee & brother-
in-law of Dr. Martin & Joan Cohen 

 Barry & Debra Rudich 

 Joe & Flo Sager in honor of Larry & Phyllis 
Levin’s new granddaughter Emma 

 Michael & Rebecca Wanatick 

 Haya Blank in honor of Cantor Attias 
 

Frigand Minyonaires & Israel Experience Fund 

 Edward Fleischman & Heidi Schleifer-

Fleischman in memory of Albert Schleifer 

 Richard & Bonnie Weiss in memory of 

Harry Jacobs & Jean Weiss 

Gemilut Hasadim (Caring Committee) Fund 

 Marcy Needle 
 
General Donation 

 Barbara Bloom in memory of Sara Bloom 

 Arnold & Betty Goldstein 

 Kol Dodi Choir to thank MJCBY for 
providing rehearsal space 

 William & Julie Lupatkin in memory of 
Rabbi Gerald Chirnomas, father of 
Munroe 

 Michael & Vickie Moskowitz in memory of 
Gary Socol, brother of Sheryl Weine 

 Jason & Erica Navarino in memory of 
George Sternberg 

 
 
History Fund 

 Howard & Barbara Haimann in memory of 

Dorothy Silverstein 

 H Lewis Stone & Julie Abraham Stone in 

memory of  Rudolph Stone 

Kiddush Fund 

 Janet Appelbaum in memory of Mel 

Appelbaum 

 Howard & Ellen Baum in honor of Eric 

Baum & Randi Olan’s marriage 

 David Berman in honor of Elizabeth 

Berman & Jonathan Zeller’s aufruf 

 Ira & Mindy Cohen in honor of Alexander 

Cohen & Rebecca Weizman’s aufruf 

 Linda Forgosh 

 Ira & Beverly Hammer 

 Adam & Jennifer Harter in honor of their 

son Zachary’s Bar Mitzvah 

 Joel & Beth Schreiber in honor of their 

daughter Claire Ellie Schreiber’s Bat 

Mitzvah 

Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund 

 Richard Greif in memory of Max Pundyx & 
Frieda Pundyk Greif 

 Neil & Beverly Kolsky in memory of 
Margaret Kolsky 

 Norman & Babette Kornbleuth 

 Bea Mintz in memory of Sara & Nelson 
Mintz 

 Marcy Needle 

 Jeff & Audrey Pancis in memory of 
Audrey’s mother Charlotte Elwin 

 Joel & Beth Schreiber in honor of their 
daughter Claire Ellie Schreiber’s Bat 
Mitzvah 
 
Social Action/Soup Kitchen Fund 

 Steven & Sheila Gudis in memory of Ruth 
Gudis 

 Shirlee Sherman in memory of Helen 
Devor 

 Elaine Zudick in memory of her beloved 
father, Morris Zudick 

 Sylvia Zyto 
 
Shalom Yeladim Fund 

 Adam & Julie Chinoy – for new art 
supplies 

 Irv & Dorothy Cohen in memory of 
Dorothy’s brother Herb Joseph 

 Stephen & Eliane Pandy 

 Alan & Kay Salzman in honor of the birth 
of Michael & Susan Press’ granddaughter 
Alexandra Press Spaet 

 Michael & Rebecca Wanatick in honor of 
Michelle Nulman’s dedication, 
commitment & support of our MJCBY &  
Shalom Yeladim Nursery School 

 
Yahrzeit Fund 

 Selwyn & Arline Bandes in memory of 
Harry Bandes 

 Rita Fand in memory of Theodore & Helen 
Fand 

 Lee Nowikas Landau in memory of Walter 
Nowikas 

 Joseph Saleh in memory of Abbe Saleh 

 Shirley Storgion in memory of Louis Linder 

 Ruth Van Vort in memory of Philip Van 
Vort & Charles Toffel 

 

FUNDS YOU CAN CONTRIBUTE TO: Alex Csillag Memorial Fund, Building Renovation Fund, Cantor's Discretionary Fund, Cantor's 
Shabbat Dinner Fund, Chevra Kadisha, Education Endowment Fund, Frigand Minyonaires & Israel Experience Fund, Gemilut 
Hasadim (Caring Committee) Fund, General Donation, History Fund, Jewish Young Community (JYC), Kiddush Fund, Kol Nidre 
Appeal, Morchower Flower Fund, Rabbi's Discretionary Fund, Shalom Yeladim Nursery School Fund, Siyyum Fund, Social 
Action/Soup Kitchen Fund, and Yahrzeit & Book Fund. 
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JUL/AUG 

YAHRZEITS 
To Be Remembered Shabbat Jun 30 & Jul 1 

7/1/23 
12 
Tammuz Albert Smith 

    Alice Green 

    Benjamin Gruber* 

    Samuel Pillar* 

    Sarah Mauskopf* 

7/2/23 
13 
Tammuz Albert Perlmutter* 

    Betty Wassner* 

    Gisia Berin* 

    Louis Linder* 

    Margaret Berger* 

7/3/23 
14 
Tammuz Jacob Levien* 

    Lillian Kellman 

    Oscar Goldstein* 

7/4/23 
15 
Tammuz 

Diane Barbara 
Kletzkin* 

    Harry Isko* 

    Nettie Goff 

    Paul Rothman* 

    Sherwin Epstein 

7/5/23 
16 
Tammuz Max Notowicz 

7/6/23 
17 
Tammuz Harry Weinstein* 

    Sheila Neibart 

7/7/23 
18 
Tammuz Abe Ostrowsky 

    Irving Reich 

    June Isko* 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Jul 7 & 8 

7/8/23 
19 
Tammuz Elaine Friedman* 

    George Schlossman 

    Ida Gross 

    Sol Smith* 

7/9/23 
20 
Tammuz Elaine Gebel 

    Esther C. Nagie* 

    Froim Shraer 

    Louis Greenbaum 

7/10/23 
21 
Tammuz David Rothman 

    Gussie Rosenberg* 

    Joseph Friedman* 

    Phillip Kantor 

    Ruth Gudis 

7/11/23 
22 
Tammuz Harry Jacobs 

    Margaret Kolsky* 

7/12/23 23 Elias Kazam 

Tammuz 

    Fanny Weiner 

    Leo Blank 

    Louis Mintz* 

    Martin Cornick 

    Rose Lindenstein* 

7/13/23 
24 
Tammuz Archie Cohen* 

    Beverly Nesson 

    Marion Davis* 

    Pauline Feuerstein 

    Ruth Will 

7/14/23 
25 
Tammuz Charles Davis* 

    George Sternberg 

    Yitzak Barer 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Jul 14 & 15 

7/15/23 
26 
Tammuz Jeanette Epstein 

    Malcolm Slotsky 

    Morris Lipschitz* 

    Florence Fleischman 

    Sophie Rosenfarb 

7/16/23 
27 
Tammuz June Walker 

7/17/23 
28 
Tammuz Herbert S. Alterman 

    Joseph Guss 

    Joyce Silverman 

    Ruth Smukler* 

7/18/23 
29 
Tammuz Elaine Nagie 

    Louis Bellings* 

    Morris Epstein* 

    Otto Weiss 

7/19/23 1 Av Anna Levien* 

    Anne Charm 

    Herbert Joseph* 

    Ida Fenyves* 

    Irving Levine 

    Jacob Tambor 

    Jerome Adler* 

    Mathew Klein* 

    Roberta Abo 

    Ruth Knapp 

    Samuel Bayever 

    Yetta Morgenstern 

7/20/23 2 Av Derek Tranchida* 

    Paul Rabinowitz* 

    Pauline Fand* 

    Rachel Schall* 

7/21/23 3 Av Annette Diamond 

    Arnold Fleischman 

    Clara Goldberg 

    Lloyd Rosenberg* 

    Polina Kotlarskaya 

    Rebecca Kaplan 

    Tillie Stern* 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Jul 21 & 22 

7/22/23 4 Av Edward Gerstein 

    Gussie Bricker 

    Jean Weiss 

    Lawrence Carter 

    Lee Newmark 

    
Morton 
Jacobowitz* 

    Phillip Landis 

    Yair Vinderboim 

7/23/23 5 Av Dorothy Silverstein* 

    Helen Devor* 

    Samuel Wolff 

    Sarah Resnick 

    Seymour Pauls 

7/24/23 6 Av Chaja Barer 

    Jack Nesson 

    Joseph Blank 

    Martha Gordon 

    Freida Greif 

7/25/23 7 Av Arthur Entis* 

    Cynthia Onigman 

    George Levy 

    Harry Hammer 

    Louis Dornfeld 

    Murray Goff 

7/26/23 8 Av David Levy 

    George Mintz* 

    Harry Sharp 

7/27/23 9 Av Harry Roth* 

    Shirley Miller 

7/28/23 10 Av Anna Salny* 

    
Dorothy 
Weingarten* 

    Rachel Green 

    Samuel Greenberg* 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Jul 28 & 29 

7/29/23 11 Av Agnes G. Weiss* 

    Faye Weinstein* 

    Louis Frankel 

    Morris Rosenberg* 

7/30/23 12 Av Anna Negrin* 

    Mary Levenson 

    Maurice Steyn 

    Miriam Morchower 

    Phyllis Resnick 

7/31/23 13 Av Evelyn Blaufeld 

8/1/23 14 Av Albert Knapp* 

    Gussie Roth* 

    Harry Avrick* 

8/2/23 15 Av Bertha Lupatkin 

    Morton Heiser 

    Robert A. Lewis* 

    Ruth Pash* 

    Sidney Sillins 

8/3/23 16 Av David Messinger* 

    Deborah Bender 

    Joyce Bremmer 

    Louis C. Stendardi 

    Philip Shafran* 
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    Victor Kreimer* 

8/4/23 17 Av David Cooperman 

    Mary Berman 

    Joseph Auslander 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Aug 4 & 5 

8/5/23 18 Av Isidore Roth* 

8/6/23 19 Av Ada Sandler 

    Rose Slifer 

8/7/23 20 Av Rita Nesson* 

    Yetta Baer* 

8/8/23 21 Av Max Weiss* 

    Murray Goldfinger* 

8/9/23 22 Av David Berman 

    Helen Sakofs 

    Jack Day 

    Manny Solondz 

8/10/23 23 Av Georg Wagner* 

    Jacob Bayever 

8/11/23 24 Av George Elwin 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Aug 11 & 12 

8/12/23 25 Av Blanche Schonholz 

    Dorothy Cohen 

    Helene Oxfeld 

    Jacob Schiff 

    Nathan Reingold* 

    Rebecca Sakalsky* 

8/13/23 26 Av Meyer Friedman* 

    Minnie Miller 

8/14/23 27 Av Max Winter* 

    Judith Richards 

8/15/23 28 Av Dorothy Fischer 

    Franklin Bolnick 

    Marcus Ossre* 

    Mary Eig 

    Mary Weinstein* 

    Max Young* 

    Richard Klapman 

    Sarah Friedman* 

    William Levy* 

8/16/23 29 Av Dora Meshman* 

    Elizabeth Levy* 

    Evelyn Gutes 

    Joseph Dobkins* 

    Margaret Navarino 

    William Devor* 

8/17/23 30 Av Blanche Kinberg 

    Gabriele Lubitz 

    Gertrude Klein* 

    Louis Kripple* 

    Mildred Goldstein* 

    Minnie Young* 

8/18/23 1 Elul Hans Joseph* 

    Louis Levine 

    
Dora Weissman 
Stone 

    Richard Goldsmith* 

    Samuel Cylinder* 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Aug 18 & 19 

8/19/23 2 Elul Judith Weiss 

    Michael Freed 

    Morris Clurman 

    Robert Goldman 

8/20/23 3 Elul Stephanie Muller* 

    Susan Warshaw* 

8/21/23 4 Elul Annette Dunn 

    Eva Cooperman 

    James Josephson 

    Daniel Karger 

    Kate Klein 

    Rose Rachlin 

8/22/23 5 Elul Abraham Werner* 

    Annie Winter* 

    Clara Schwartz* 

    Harold Rudorfer 

    Jill Josephson 

8/23/23 6 Elul Bruce Kane* 

    Joseph Kronish 

    Morris Weinstein 

    
Roslyn Van 
Wiemokly 

    Rose Haimowitz* 

8/24/23 7 Elul David Goldberg 

    Florence Suval* 

    Jerald Reingold 

    Max Katz* 

    Philip Miller 

    Richard Bodner 

8/25/23 8 Elul Armand Feldman* 

    Bluma Rothman* 

    Fannie Hochman* 

    Hyman Kravetsky* 

    Lena Clurman 

    Maurice Rubin* 

    Robert Ehrlich 

    Samuel Smukler* 

To Be Remembered Shabbat Aug 25 & 26 

8/26/23 9 Elul Katherine Schweber 

    Morton Nesson* 

8/27/23 10 Elul Geraldine Graf 

    Nathan Frost 

    Rose Wenarsky 

    
Salomon 
Goldfinger* 

8/28/23 11 Elul Ethel Pfeffer* 

    Jack Mintz* 

    Jules Max Gerwin 

    Laurie Gordon* 

    Minnie Dunay* 

8/29/23 12 Elul Dorothy Stern* 

8/30/23 13 Elul Albert Bender 

    Florence Kefford 

    Frances Grobman 

8/31/23 14 Elul Charles Segal 

    Max Klein 

    Philip Kantrowitz* 

    
Regina Kesten 
Fisch* 

9/1/23 15 Elul 
Devorah 
Kotlarskaya* 

    Ellen Lewin 

    Ida Silinsky 

    Sidney Levine 

    Sol Gutes 

*denotes plaque on Yahrzeit wall 
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ADVERTISE 
WITH US! 

 
For more information,  

email office@mjcby.org 
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WANT TO CONTRIBUTE TO THE 
MJCBY NEWSLETTER? 

 

Flyer requests due by the 1st of the month prior to 
publishing, articles are due by the 15th! 

Contact office@mjcby.org for more information! 
 

mailto:office@mjcby.org

